
Quote of the Week
“On Not Being a Composition Slave,” Maxine Hairston.  Training the New Teacher of College Composition. Ed. Charles Bridges.  National Council of Teachers of English, 1986. 117-24. 

Maxine Hairston argued in 1986 that most teachers of college composition were not well-trained to teach writing; instead, they learn from a body of informal, conventional “wisdom”: 

According to that conventional wisdom, to be a good composition teacher one must do two things: first, one must mark all student papers meticulously and comment on them copiously; second, one must hold one-to-one student conferences regularly (two a semester is the mini​mum, once a week is much better). The assumption that underlies this doctrine is that students' writing will improve in direct proportion to the amount of time their teachers spend on their papers. 

Now this is a seductive doctrine. It has a kind of logical appeal that says if people are shown their mistakes, they will stop making them.  It can also make teachers feel good, for at least in passing back a paper covered with red, they are demonstrating that they know all the rules and have not let one lapse slip by. It also gives the people who are su​pervising new teachers a tangible basis for judging their performance. It is simple: the more marks on the students' papers, the better the teacher. (117)

Hairston goes on to point out the many and serious flaws in this approach.   Not only is it impractical;  it also damages a program, its faculty, and its graduate students.  More importantly, it simply does not result in improved student writing. 

I first read this article as a second year Ph.D. candidate, and I admit—ruefully—that I did not take the advice that Hairston offers in the remainder of her article.  Instead, for many years I bought into the doctrine described above.  I think many of us do, and this has a huge impact on how other disciplines come to see “the teaching of writing.”  

Later in my career, I took the path that many take:  I avoided teaching composition at all costs.  When I had choice as to what I would teach, I always opted for introduction to poetry or upper division literature or women’s studies courses.  However, because I almost always taught writing intensive courses, I eventually had to make a change in my approach to grading papers.

I realized, first, that students weren’t doing anything with the comments I put on their papers.  I wasn’t giving them an option to re-write.  These weren’t drafts I was commenting on, with the expectation that students would do substantial revision.  Second, I realized that whether done in red or green pen (the color didn’t matter), my comments were overwhelming and there was simply too much to absorb. 

Hairston reports the same conclusions (oh, had I only really believed her the first time I read this!).  Here’s a brief summary of what she and others have found: 

· Marking every mistake in a paper “presents the students with so many remedial tasks that many students give up because there seems to be no possibility of suc​cess.   Such a teacher has violated the behavioral principle that people master skills and solve large problems by tackling small, manageable tasks a few at a time.  Good coaches and counselors set limited objectives for their clients” (120).
· Just as most people will use defensive barriers to block out threatening messages, students will “react to a mass of negative comments by refusing to read it” (121).
· Most students “do not know how to use their teacher’s comments to improve their writing” (121). 
· Moreover, “once students have written a paper and turned it in for a grade they regard their task as completed, and they are not interested in working on it again” (121).

· Heavily marked papers often contain very mixed signals: e.g., “a teacher may suggest to a student that he or she eliminate a paragraph but at the same time point out needed corrections within the paragraph” (121).
· Perhaps worst of all: “teachers who habitually try to mark every error in a paper, no matter what the cost to themselves, may wind up unintentionally giving their students two very negative messages: first, that they really do not care what students say, they care only that they say it correctly; and sec​ond, that they consider teaching writing a great burden and a thankless task” (121).
Some Solutions
What is to be done, then?  One important factor in our experience of grading happens long before we get student papers: it’s revising our paper assignments—which will be the topic of a future bulletin.  Of course, there’s no one sure-fire solution.   Rubrics are extremely useful (again, a future bulletin topic).  See http://www.tcnj.edu/~writing/documents/firstyear.doc for the first year writing rubric.  Other helpful strategies include the following:

1. Alfred E. Guy, Director of the Yale College Writing Center, suggests providing a balance of assessment, encouragement, and critique.  But do this at the DRAFT stage.  Focus on macro-level issues, beginning with the thesis, since this will be the major area for improvement in 75% of the drafts you read.  

2. Guy also recommends limiting marginal comments to only 2 or 3 elements of the draft, and writing these marginal comments ONLY after you’ve read the entire draft and written your comments at the end.  This way, your marginal comments reinforce what you’ve written in your end note.

3. John Bean, Consulting Professor of Writing and Assessment at Seattle University, reminds us that  “the purpose of the end comment is not to justify the current grade but to help writers make the kinds of revisions that will move the draft toward excellence” (Engaging Ideas 250).

4. And finally, abandon your role as copy editor and proofreader!  If a paper has numerous sentence-level errors, mark them with an X in the margins, and tell the student that they will not receive a grade until these are fixed.  You can label the most common errors, but make the student take responsibility for identifying and fixing them. Encourage your students to go to the Writer’s Place and meet with a tutor.  

Be sure to see Diane Steinberg’s wonderful power point presentation “Less is More:  Efficient and Effective Grading” for additional ideas.  You can access it via the writing page link “Ideas for Instructors”:  http://www.tcnj.edu/~writing/faculty/index.html.
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